MEETING OF THE BLACKMORE, HOOK END

& WYATTS  GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

Held on Thursday, 16th November 2017 in the committee room of Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall.
Commenced at 7.30pm.

Members present:  Cllr McCarthy (Chairman), Cllr Mason, Cllr Dean, Cllr Lockhart, Cllr Cannon, Cllr Bennett, Cllr Watley, Cllr Thomas, Cllr Lennon, Cllr Hughes, Cllr Gearey,.   Parish Clerk Susan Clapham and RFO Mrs Rosemarie Nelson present. Also present: County Cllr Lesley Wagland. 
0546 
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Cllr Keeble, Herald Magazine Editor Terry Smith and Borough Cllr Aimi Middlehurst.

0547
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Nil amendments.  The October 2017 minutes were signed as a correct record by the Chairman.
0548
CO-OPTION – Geoff Town (Hook End and Wyatts Green Ward)

Mr Town had met the necessary BBC checks and was Co-Opted onto the Parish Council.  He signed the Acceptance of Office Register, witnessed by the Clerk and was duly welcomed onto the PC.  The Clerk had provided copies of the PC’s Standing Orders and Pecuniary/Non-Pecuniary Interests Declaration forms for completion.  
0549
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Cllr’s McCarthy and Thomas declared an interest in relation to item 0534) The future of the Mill Lane Play area. The non-pecuniary declaration was made on the basis that both Councillors live near to the play area and had declared that they were against the possible proposal for future residential development. It was felt to be good practise that Members continued to ensure they avoided the appearance of bias and predetermination. However, both Cllr’s were free to join any debate and have the usual voting rights.
0550    OPEN FORUM 

Nil. 
0551
PROGRESS CHECK
· The Clerk read out the results of the Essex Playing Fields Association’s Best Kept Playing Fields Awards 2017, as follows:
Walter Hobbs: 
Gold Award, Class 2 – (For playing fields)



Silver Award, Class 6 – (For football pitches)



Silver Award, Class 3 – (For children’s playgrounds)
Ted Marriage:
Gold Award, Class 2 – (For playing fields)



Silver Award, Class 3 – (For Children’s playgrounds)

The Clerk will forward copies to Cllr Cannon for the Blackmore Village Hall to display.

0552
CORRESPONDENCE


Nil

BOROUGH & COUNTY COUNCILLOR REPORTS

0553
In Cllr Keeble’s absence, Cllr McCarthy read out his submitted report:
· He and Cllr Lockhart had attended an Enforcement meeting at Seven Arches Road last week. The outcome was that very little enforcement goes on mainly due to the lack of both Enforcement Officers and funding to fight cases. There was currently on one full time Enforcement Officer and a temporary officer until a replacement could be found. Cllr Keeble had recorded his dissatisfaction about the whole process.  
· He had attended two LDP Committee meetings and was alarmed to hear the phrasing ‘re-defining the Green Belt’.  It was mooted that Officers were looking for a fixed number of houses that could be built in the villages.  He pointed out to them that local infrastructure was already at capacity and with the proposed developments on our boundary at Epping Forest Council this was likely to be a very large problem for the area even without any houses being built in Blackmore. Phil Drane’s response was that ECC is responsible for providing sufficient amenities for education and health in developing areas. 
· The Clerk had emailed to all Members, on 15.11.17 a copy of the 150 page report from BBC on the LDP update. A paper version was available to view at the Parish Office.
· The fireworks night was a great success despite the lower numbers of people coming through the gates this year.  Some areas of organisation need improving for next year but generally, all ran smoothly and even had the added attendance of the fire service this year.  This will be his last year that he will be in charge of organising the event meaning that a decision will need to be made for a replacement and whether the placement of the fireworks order proceeds in January which is when Julian places his orders for the fireworks. He also reported that a local resident dumped several loads of hedging waste on the Millenium Park despite the sign on the gate saying there would be no bonfire this year.  He has given him the option of removing the debris or he will be invoiced for reimbursing the Council if it has to be removed on his behalf.   
· With regard to the Mill Lane Play area, Ted Hall had approached him several years ago with exactly the same proposal as he did not think that the PC could financially support three play areas.  Cllr Keeble supported the possibility of residential development, if it were possible. He also supported the option of affordable rural housing if it could be built for the youngsters as it would be a great benefit to the area.

County Cllr Wagland reported as follows:-
· Gypsy and Traveller numbers had dropped dramatically.  ECC was taking 161 powers more seriously and stated that Enforcement action and follow up was vital to this type of enforcement action being successful, which should also be practised by BBC.  
· Cllr Wagland was progressing the outstanding items listed at the recent PC speeding meeting. It was hoped that speed monitoring equipment could be installed at Wyatts Green Road in the New Year although this still had to be approved at County. She also hoped the Wyatts Green Road/Swallows Cross junction could be reviewed.  S.E.P.P (South East Parking Partnership) will be forwarding to her the relevant scheme information in regards to parking outside/near to the Blackmore Primary School as also raised as an ongoing problem by the PC.

· Cllr Wagland was fighting to get the pot holes surveyed, as continually reported by the PC.  

· The Mobile Library Consultation had now closed. Sadly, it had received very few responses. 

· Cllr Wagland would be in hospital and out of action for some time from 23.11.17 but she would still be contactable by email.

REPORTS OF COMMITTEES


POLICY & RESOURCES COMMITTEE

0554
FINANCE 

ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT – The Clerk presented the following payment schedule. Cheques were circulated for signing.
   
CHEQUES:

   
£


Addressee


Description
   
750.00

Blackmore Primary School
swimming pool grant 2017

   
237.50     
Tipps Cross R Hall

Office Rent

           40,016.00
Fosse



Inv. Muga Upgrade

    
 50.00

Poppy Appeal


Parish Poppy wreath

    
 20.00

Blackmore Village Fayre
purchase of glow items

            932.88

BBC



Inv. 100250953 – bin/dog bin emptying

4000.00

Unity Trust PC A/C.20343161
BAC’s Payments

    
 56.40

Sports Directory UK

Plastic lids for goalposts. Inv.IN00094256      
                       -

S Clapham


Reimbursed mileage expenses 21.10.17- 16.11.17

   

Direct bank transfer payments via Unity Trust:

£  - 


Essex Pension Fund

 pension contribution

£-
  

S Clapham


Clerk’s salary Nov

£ -


HMR&C


Clerk’s TAX & NI contributions 

£-  


Mrs R Nelson


Book keeping

£1108.20

MDL



Grass cutting – inv. 1031

£  125.00
Total Landscapes

 Install picnic table- from Mill Lane stock to




Millenium Pk.
      
It was RESOLVED that:

(i) The statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2015;

(ii) The List of Payments is approved as presented in the schedule.

Receipts: Nil 
0555    FINANCIAL REPORTS:  Financial Reports to 31st October 2017

Reports were distributed prior to the meeting.  All was in accordance with the reports with no amendments or queries. Mrs Nelson reported that the precept had come into the account and was reflected in the figures. The PC would not hit this year’s income budget due to the £13,000 shortfall in the precept demand.  The PC would be spending less to recover some of this money. The Blackmore playing field had been verti-drained costing £1,255 reflected in last year’s accruals under ‘field treatment.’  

Cllr Mason asked if the fireworks event takings were down this year which Mrs Nelson confirmed was the case.  She estimated that this year 1,050 people came through the gates as opposed to the 1,500 estimated last year.  However, this was felt to be a safer, more manageable number this year. It was felt that as there were other local events on the same night, i.e. Ongar for example, it might have resulted in fewer attendees at Blackmore. The profit this year was approximately £505 as opposed to last year’s £1704.  To date, the accounts reflect a surplus of £5,500 over the 15 year period the fireworks event has been held. Mrs Nelson also mentioned that volunteers are pretty low on the ground, often not committing until the last minute and this must be rectified if the event is to be held in the future.  


Cllr Cannon reported that the Fireworks Technician had requested that an investment of £400.00 be made for an electronic firing box to be used when simultaneously lighting the fireworks.  The Blackmore Scouts and the Sports and Social Club had both kindly agreed to donate £200 each towards this.  

Cllr McCarthy asked who would be responsible for overseeing/organising the Parish Fireworks event next year in Cllr Keeble’s absence.  Cllr Cannon said that as we now had a good fireworks team of technicians, and the overall organisation in that respect was already well handled, it left the overall running of the event and the organisation of volunteers and helpers etc.  Also, it usually involves around three days of work to set up, pack up and tidy up after the event which was problematic.  It was agreed that more volunteers were needed and a person responsible for the general co-ordination of the event in place of Cllr Keeble.  Possible people to contact would be considered and discussed at a further meeting.


It was RESOLVED that:

(i)
The statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2015; and,

(ii)       The October 2017 Financial Report be noted with no other action necessary.
0556
FINANCIAL POWERS 

Mrs Nelson, RFO reported that the External Auditor’s report had been received and the PC was given a clean bill of health.

0557
REVIEW OF STANDING ORDERS

These are being reviewed with Cllr McCarthy, Mrs Nelson and the Clerk. To be actioned in the New Year.
0558
MAGAZINE COMMITTEE

In Terry Smith’s absence, Cllr McCarthy reported that the Christmas edition had been printed and he would be delivering copies to all distributors week commencing Monday 20th November.

PLANNING COMMITTEE

0559
 PLANS

The planning committee reports and meeting minutes had been circulated prior to the meeting. 


Cllr Lockhart read out his report as follows:
Since the last Parish Council meeting, the planning committee had met on 31st October.

It had considered 3 applications and offered no objection to all them as follows:

· Walnut Tree House, Blackmore Road – rear extension, canopy to front etc (17/01481/FUL)

· 17 Glen Hazel, Hook End – Front & rear extensions & garage conversion (17/01529/FUL)

· Oakfield, Hook End Road – work to oak tree with TPO (17/1569/TPO)

The application for Walnut Tree House was interesting because the applicant was present to support his case and the neighbour was present who objected to it. The Committee was concerned that work on the rear extension had already started because the applicant was misguided in thinking that an email from a planning officer constituted formal approval.

Cllr Keeble and Cllr Lockhart had attended the 2nd planning training session at Brentwood on 7th November which was entitled “Enforcement”. They learnt that there is no legal requirement to take action and it was discretionary, depending on the seriousness of the breach, and was it expedient to do so in the public interest.

Cllr Lockhart had emailed those on the planning committee a copy of Brentwood Council’s Enforcement Plan which had been received at the training session.

0560
OUTSTANDING ENFORCEMENT ISSUES 
 
Cllr’s McCarthy, Keeble, Watley and Mason had attended a meeting with Cllr McKinlay and Phil Ruck, BBC to discuss any progress concerning Oak Tree Farm (Traveller encampment). Cllr McCarthy reported there was still no progress by BBC.  

0561 
PARKS AND OPENS SPACES COMMITTEE

There was a meeting of the Committee on 6th November and copies of the minutes were distributed prior to the meeting.  

The Council received and accepted the Committee meeting minutes.   The following items were discussed, as reported by Cllr Mason: 
· Quotes being sought for a football kick wall and zip wire for Walter Hobbs and Ted Marriage. Grants to be sought.
· Finger posts – ECC CIF decision due this month.

· Parish litter pick – Low numbers of volunteers.  However, some volunteers from the Ramblers Association said they would help next year.  Cllr Gearey would make contact with them and follow this up.

· The parish planters and the War Memorial had been replanted and were looking very good.

· Walter Hobbs – ex hexagonal swing area – bark needs removing and area needs completely tidying up.

· Ponds – monitoring.

· Swallows Cross junction and the issue of speeding and overweight/heavy goods vehicles on Wyatts Green Road – It is hoped a speed monitoring survey would be carried out soon.

· Christmas lights, Kiln Field and Horsefayre Green – all being checked ready for the switch on (1st December). 6.30pm at Kiln Field, Wyatts Green and 7.00pm at Horsefayre Green (outside the Leather Bottle Pub).  The Vicar will open the ceremony. The lights will then run from 4pm until 12 midnight daily.

· Vandalism – The Clerk is progressing the insurance claim with Zurich Insurance.

The future of the Mill Lane Play area.
Cllr Mason explained that the Committee had been tasked with looking at possible outcomes for the Mill Lane Play area and various options were discussed.  Whether it was to remain as a childrens play area or converted into a wild flower meadow and picnic area and out of those discussions arose Cllr Lockhart’s proposal for residential development. Cllr Mason said it was brought forward to full Council for consideration and asked Cllr Lockhart to present the information he had gathered.
Cllr McCarthy prefaced this with a statement regarding the land itself.  Mill Lane, along with an area of Service Lane, the Pond and the Pump Triangle are all registered as Common or Green Land in the custody of the Parish Council.  To de-register Common Land from the National Database, it has to first have a valid reason and must also be substituted with an equal or greater parcel of land, ideally adjacent to or nearby, if it is over more than 200 square metres. Mill Lane Play area is half a hectare which is over 2,000 square metres. This is a statutory requirement under the ‘1899 Commons Act’, and the ‘Commons Act 2006’. Cllr McCarthy advised he had researched it to check the legalities of the proposal and did not see this as a viable option. You would firstly have to have a very good reason to de-register this as Common Land and then be in the position to offer an alternative plot as a substitute.

Cllr Bennett had also investigated this and said that he had come to the same conclusion.  The Clerk had circulated to the POS Committee and Cllr McCarthy copies of the original Common land registration documents in support of this.  However, Cllr Bennett went on to say that he had thought of the possibility of perhaps utilising a parcel of land on the Ted Marriage Playing Field and registering that as alternative Common Land in accordance with the guidelines mentioned above. 

Cllr McCarthy’s own view was that this should be seen as an asset gifted to the Parish by previous generations within the Parish, and not treated as a burden. We should therefore make the best of it for the benefit of the local residents. 
Cllr Thomas stated that she felt the loss of a community recreation area would be a real shame.  People in the Mill Lane/Hook End vicinity would then have to go to Doddinghurst or Wyatts Green Ted Marriage play areas and they may feel that this was too far, especially if on foot.  However, it was also pointed out the Parish does in fact have three play areas, two of which are very large and this was always deemed as unnecessary and overkill by BBC and more than most parishes have, or can reasonably sustain. Cllr Thomas also mentioned the fact that access would not be ideal as the play area  is on a sharp bend, the field is also in a fairly boggy dip and there is a public footpath running alongside the play area. Perhaps not ideal for residential development although understandably this would have to be dealt with and taken into consideration by planners and developers and not the Parish Council. Cllr McCarthy said that without a feasible plan these material considerations need not be dealt with at this moment in time. It was agreed that the POS Committee would look at alternative options for Mill Lane, whether it was re-development, an updated play area or a picnic area and wild meadow.  
The decision was that the POS Committee would first have to consider the requirement of registering an alternative parcel of Common Land for recreation purposes before Mill Lane could ever be considered for de-registration and any possible residential development. The Committee would also consider whether Ted Marriage would meet the necessary requirements as an alternative.  
    
CLERK’S REPORT
0562
Parish Wheelchairs - The Clerk reported that she is still progressing the order of two wheelchairs.  One had been received but was faulty and had to be returned. The second is on back order, pending receipt of stock. Delivery was not anticipated until December. 
0563
Meeting dates:

Parks & Open Spaces 
11.12.17- 6.30 pm
Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall

Planning
21.11.17 - 5.45 pm
Blackmore Village Hall

Parish Council
21.12.17 – 7.30pm                          Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall 
   

0564
No 61 Bus service – A meeting to be scheduled with the Parish Council, Doddinghurst Parish Council and ECC along with the new operator once the service has been underway to produce feedback on its use.  It was still felt locally to be under-used outside of peak times. 
0565
Review of bus stop location at Mill Lane

Pending decision by ECC’s Highways Panel.
0566
BLACKMORE VILLAGE HALL

Subsidence at the Village Hall complex – Pending contact from the Engineer at UK Power Network Co. Regarding the lopping of the trees at Service Lane. Cllr Keeble and the Clerk continue to chase.
0567
Cricket and Football Rents

The Clerk to raise an invoice to the Village Hall for the rents due.


INFORMATION EXCHANGE / NEXT AGENDA ITEMS – (for discussion only)   

· Cllr McCarthy reported that he and the Clerk were attending a meeting with MP Alex Burghart and the other nine parish councils tomorrow, 17.11.17. It was being held at Ongar and would be the first meeting with him since he was elected.  
END:
There being no further business, the Meeting was closed by the Chairman at 8.30 pm
Signed (Chairman):___________________________________   Date: __________________________ 
3

